Town of Eden

71 Old Schoolhouse Rd

Eden Mills, VT  05653

Minutes of Regular Meeting, April 10, 2017
The Eden Selectboard met at the Town Office on April 10, 2017.  Present at the meeting were:  Ricky Morin, George Sheldrick, Adam Degree, Rachel Garfield, Diane Stoney, Bob & Jeanne Spaulding, Candy Vear and Tracey Morin.
1. Ricky opened the meeting at 6:05PM.  
2.
Additions and Deletions to the agenda: 

a.
Excess Weight Permits - Andrew Plante d/b/a Black Ox Trucking

b.
LRSWMD – Green Up Day Tire Collection

c.
US Census Bureau – 2020 census contact information update

These will be discussed later in the meeting.
3.
Citizen Input:  None at this time.
4.
Approve the Minutes of March 27, 2017:  George made the motion to approve the minutes of March 27, 2017 as written.  Approved.
5.
Dog Officer Update:

a.
Letter of interest – 2nd Dog Officer position – Diane Stoney:  Diane was present to speak with the Selectboard about the position.  She has met with Rachel and they have discussed her work schedule and times she would be available.  Diane is the 2nd ACO for Hyde Park and has experience with the position.  Ricky explained that for the last few years, the canvas for unlicensed dogs has not been completed; this needs to be done this year to get a handle on unlicensed dogs; in performing Dog Officer duties all should be treated the same in regard to warnings and follow up.  George and Adam agreed.  George made the motion to appoint Diane Stoney as Eden’s 2nd Dog Officer.  It was questioned if a non-resident could be appointed to this position.  Candy advised they could.  Diane was thanked for stepping up.
b.
Sign Warrant for Unlicensed Dogs:  Adam made the motion to sign the Warrant for Unlicensed Dogs.  George seconded the motion.  Approved and signed.
c.
Cat issue correspondence received at town office:  Selectboard had reviewed correspondence received at the town office on April 3rd.  Rachel reported on the situation; the complaint was for a nuisance cat; as Constable she thought it was okay to deal with it; there was no cost to the town; a new owner who signed a written agreement was found; the new owner has already complied with all items in the written agreement including any costs associated with the cat.  The Selectboard felt actions taken were in best interest of town as Rachel was willing to address the matter, it did not cost the town a lot of money and it took care of the situation.  Rachel has been in contact with Amy Touchette of Justice For Dogs and has set up a protocol with them for any future nuisance cat situations.  Rachel provided copies of the paid invoices of this cat issue for town files.
d.
The canvas of unlicensed dogs was discussed.  Rachel inquired if the Selectboard would allow the collection of license fees during the canvas.  The two Dog Officers would be together, providing a witness of any transaction, a numbered receipt would be given with a copy of the receipt, the funds and any other documentation or notes turned in to the town office.  The town office would then license the dog and mail the license and tag to the owner.  George felt this might help to get more dogs licensed.  Ricky and Adam were not opposed as long as receipts were issued.  The Selectboard will allow collection of fees during the canvas with receipts being issued and forwarded to the town office with the funds.

6.
Constable Update:  None at this time.
7.
Health Officer Update:  None at this time.
8.
Beach Update:  
a.
Hillside Trash – Recycling & compost:  Ethan was not present with current rates.  The office will follow up with Ethan and request information for the next meeting.
b.
NEK Swim – Swim Lesson Proposal:  Tracey has procured a proposal from NEK Swim for lessons at LERA.  NEK desires to reach out to the Eden area, offers a wide ranges of levels for lessons, provided rates based upon the number of children and available dates.  Lessons would be for a two week period.  We would reach out to ECS, Johnson Elementary, Hyde Park Elementary, Belvidere & Waterville schools, post on the town web site, local stores and Front Porch Forum to start sign ups now.  George made the motion to hire NEK Swim, LLC to provide swim lessons at LERA this summer.  Tracey will confirm dates with NEK Swim and notify Jeanne.  

c. 
Set date – special meeting:  Spring lottery/Review rules & rates:  A special meeting date for the spring lottery was set for Wednesday, April 26th at 7PM.  Notice of the lottery will be placed in the local papers for 1 week, posted at the town web site and local stores.  Lottery rules and application have been updated with the dates and after fall lottery prices.  The Selectboard reviewed changes/additions to the Rules.  Adam made the motion to accept the rules as revised.  George seconded the motion.  Approved.

d.
Update of other activities:  Tracey asked to advertise again in the local paper for life guards.  At present she has one who wants to train at Smugglers.  One of the other applicants has taken their previous summer job for 2017 and the other has not returned their application.  Selectboard was in favor of additional advertising.  Bob inquired if the Selectboard had any ideas on how to keep water from showers retained in the shower stall.  Bob is concerned about safety of water traveling across the open bathroom floor.  Plumbing Solutions will be contacted to confirm their date for opening the water system and will be asked if they have any suggestions.  Adam will provide Bob with the name of someone who may be able to help.  Bob would like to replace the fire pit tiles at the shelters.  Ricky will contact Tobins and order two tiles.  An email from Shawna Hanley requested a dead elm tree be removed.  This will be taken care of prior to opening for the season.  Removal of the building across RT100 will be looked into as all agreed it was currently a hazard.
9.
Road Commissioner Report.
a.
Update Knowles Flat Culverts:  Quotes for the box culvert have been requested from four companies.  A wetland consultation is needed per the Army Corp of Engineers.  Tracey has contacted Jeff Parsons of Arrowwood Environmental.  Depending upon their consultation, additional permits may be required delaying this project.
b.
Excess Weight Permit:

i.
Harrison Redi-Mix Corp..

ii.
Camp Precast Concrete Products, Inc.

iii.
Marlin Environmental d/b/a Hartigan Company

iv.
Daniel L. Pepin.

v.
GW Tatro Construction

vi.
From Additions & Deletions – Andrew Plante d/b/a Black Ox Trkg 

George made the motion to approve to town specifications excess weight permits for Harrison Redi-Mix Corp., Camp Precast Concrete Products, Inc., Marlin Environmental d/b/a/Hartigan Company, Daniel L. Pepin, GW Tatro Construction, and Andrew Plante d/b/a Black Ox Trkg.  Approved and signed.
c.
New Highway Truck:
i.
Body & Plow Quotes: Ricky advised that Tempco is coming on Thursday to look at what Eden now has and will have a quote for the new equipment for the next meeting.

ii.
Discuss how to pay for new truck:  Funds available in and anticipated payments from the New Equipment Fund and the State of Vermont Equipment Loan program were reviewed.  Adam made the motion to apply to the State of Vermont Equipment Loan program for $100,000.00 paying the balance of the new truck cost from the New Equipment Fund.  George seconded the motion.  Approved.  The loan application will be prepared for signing at the next meeting.

iii.
Truck #2 – 95 Ford:  Ricky has been approached by two people who are interested in this truck and would like it for use this summer.  The new truck will not be ready until early October.  The Selectboard discussed getting through the summer months with two trucks, what the value may be and advertising with a minimum bid.  Adam noted it would be smart to jump on this now if people are interested.  Selectboard wished to advertise in the local papers for one week, post at local stores, town web site and on Front Porch Forum a bid notice.  Information to be included on the notice was discussed.  Bids are to be received at the town office by 4PM on Monday, May 8th for opening at Selectboard meeting that evening.  Notice will include a minimum bid of $7,500.
d..
Garage Door quotes:  Wade Simpson was to send a quote to the town office.  Ricky will follow up with him and request the information for the next meeting.

e.
Uniform service quotes:  Unifirst will be providing a detailed cost quote good for 5 years.  This will be available for the next meeting.

f.
Advertise for open highway position:  George made the motion to advertise for the open highway position.  Applications will be reviewed at the May 22nd Selectboard meeting.
g.
Review Agreement – Heath Gravel Pit:  Roy Marble provided for review an agreement between Dennis & Mary Heath and the Town of Eden in regard to the party responsible for closure, reclamation and their associated costs.  The Selectboard asked to change some of the wording, notify Roy of the changes and ask Dennis & Mary to attend the next meeting to sign the agreement.
h.
Potential Natural Resource Damage Projects:  The Selectboard reviewed potential sites for funding through this program.  Notification will be sent to Lauren Bennett identifying potential projects:  Boy Scout Rd culvert; twin culverts on Mary Deuso Rd; two culverts on Blakeville Rd.

i.
Update of other activities of Highway Dept.:  Truck#4’s warranty will end at the end of April.  Ricky has sent Truck#4 to the dealer to go through and correct anything covered under warranty.  Roads are being graded, are soft, but coming along nicely.  People are not complying with the “Road Posted” signs.
10.
VAG site: Review letter to Howard Manosh – VerMag:  After review of a draft letter to Howard Manosh the Selectboard gave its approval to send the letter.

11.
Emergency Operations Plan, 2017
a.
Add Appendix B10:  Debris Management Plan:  George made the motion to add Appendix B10 – Debris Management Plan to Eden’s Emergency Operations Plan.  Approved.

b.
Review, adopt and sign:  Current information on the 2017 Emergency Operations Plan was reviewed.  The school will be contacted to update the emergency contact for use of ECS as a shelter before the document is sent to the State of Vt.  George made the motion to adopt the updated Emergency Operations Plan.  Approved and signed by the Selectboard Chair.
12.
Ratify additions & deletions of March 27th meeting:
a.
Motion to sign excess weight permit for Curtis Lumber and Blow & Cote.
b.
Review & discussion of quote from Champlain Door Company.
c.
Review & discussion of Unifirst Customer Service Agreement.
d.
Review of VLCT Municipal Employment Law & Human Resource Workshop.

Adam made the motion to ratify actions taken at the March 27th meeting as listed in 12 (a) to (d) above.  Approved.
13.
FYI:

a.
Delinquent Tax Collection Policy posted.  Policy has been posted per State requirements in the paper and at local locations.
b.
FEMA – Risk Mapping, Assessment & Planning Meeting 4-26-17:  Discussion of Missisquoi Watershed at Enosburg Opera House @9AM.
14.
Any other business:  

a.
From Additions & Deletions:

i.
LRSWMD-Green Up Day Tire Collection:  Review of information on cost for tire disposal.  Tracey will contact KNS Tire to arrange for pick up after Green Up Day at the town garage.
ii.
US Census Bureau – 2020 census contact information update:  contact information has been updated and will be forwarded to the US Census Bureau.

iii.
EYSC asked for assistance from the town in the form of use of equipment and labor to work on the ball fields.  Ricky advised them to send their request to the Selectboard in writing.

iv.
Tracey asked the Selectboard to consider staying in the discussion of neighbor towns attempt to put in place a county code enforcement officer.  Although it currently is not cost effective for Eden to participate as a town partner, there could be the possibility of an agreement for hourly service, as needed, similar to our Emergency Response agreement with LCSD.  Selectboard agreed it would not hurt to continue to stay in the loop of this discussion.
15.
Sign Orders (5):  Five (5) orders were reviewed and signed.  Candy provided the EYSC order for the Selectboard to review.  No approval is needed from the Selectboard.  EYSC has been very cooperative in putting into practice proper procedures.
16. Adam made the motion to adjourn at 9:15PM.  George seconded the motion.  Approved.
Unapproved minutes. 
Tracey Morin
Town Administrative Assistant 
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